
TOWN OF BASIN, REGULAR WORKSHOP MEETING MINUTES 
Tuesday, September 9, 2012

TOWN HALL COUNCIL CHAMBERS 
 
Call to Order  @ 7:00 pm
Roll Call:  Mayor Kania, Dave Cooper, Lyle King, Deb Rathbun, and Heath Hopkin.
Also Present: Sherman Allred, Karla Pomeroy, Chief of Police Chris Kampbell, Deputy Clerk/Treasurer Katrina Jares, Stacey Lesher, Mike Dellos, Darryl Rapp, Sherman Allred, Becky Allred.  Absent:  Steve Vanderploeg, Danielle Chapman.

Darryl Rapp addressed the council concerning making South Street into a local access only street from 5th Street to the West.  Mr. Rapp’s concern is that people cross South Street and do not slow down.  Discussion concerning the utilities, hydrants and dumpsters in the alley ensued.  Lyle King suggested the possibility of stop signs in the area. Mayor Kania requested that Chief Kampbell and Steve Vanderploeg look at the street and access points together and make a recommendation concerning signage.  The findings will be discussed at next week’s regular council meeting.

Mayor Kania gave an update on the Triplett Raw Water Request.  The request is still with the planning commission.  Wheeler’s did supply a letter and the planning and zoning commission will be making a recommendation.

Mayor Kania advised that there are no new applications pending for the Residential Relending Program.

Potential projects for the WAM Energy Lease were discussed.  The minimum amount to be borrowed is $2,500.00 with a maximum of $10,000.00.  This is a 0% interest loan spread over 10 years.  The Town Hall Shop insulation and shop doors, Raw Water Pump House furnace and lighting, and Skating Rink Building furnace were each discussed as potential projects.  The council determined that it would be best to finish getting pricing budget these projects into the next year’s budget. 

Grant Information for the MRG/SRF Projects was discussed.  The Council discussed the costs and benefits of the two potential applications.  The first application is for 12th/Crescent Drive Sewer project, the second for Wyoming Avenue Water/Raw Water Main improvements.  Sherman Allred was present and gave the council engineering feasibility and cost information on each of the projects.  Discussion was held concerning using Local Improvement Districts as source of match funding for the projects.  The consensus of the council was to move forward with the 12th Street/Crescent Drive Sewer project and to finalize the resolution at the regular council meeting on September 11, 2012.  The council decided to table the Wyoming Avenue Water Project but to continue to work on it for the next grant cycle. 

Becky Allred requested that the council consider the possible sale of the old movie projector to fund the new furnace at the Basin City Art Center.  The council will take this under advisement.

The council discussed the need for fuel bidding.  A consensus was reached that the town would advertise for fuel bidding for gasoline and #2 diesel.

The Friends of the Library c/o Dirty Annie’s applied for a catering permit.  The county commissioners approved the use of their liquor license off Dirty Annie’s permitted premises.  Deb Rathbun expressed concerns with the sale of alcohol at an event were minors would be present.  Lyle  King made a motion to approve the permit and Dave Cooper seconded the motion.  The Council asked Chief Kampbell to meet with the Library Group prior to the event. The vote to approve was as follows:

Lyle King – Aye

Dave Cooper – Aye

Heath Hopkin – Aye

Amy Kania- Aye

Deb Rathbun - Nay

Electrical Update:  Stacey Lesher gave an update on the pole inspection.  The inspection is about half way complete, with work starting on the East side of 4th Street.  Stacey stated that the Mecklam Acres rebuild was getting started with the tree removal and cleanup that should be ready by early October when the cemetery crew is free.  Stacey advised that the issue with the power bumps has been resolved. Mayor Kania reviewed the key dates concerning the North/South Sub Loop Feed Schedule. Bid opening will occur on 9/28/12.

Water/Sewer/RW Update:  Mike Dellos gave the Council an update on fire hydrant testing.  Mike stated that pretty much all the hydrants except those on Main Street have been tested.  At least four need to be replaced.  The valves and hydrants have been ordered.  Mike hopes to be done this fall before the weather gets too cold. When replacing the hydrants Mike will have the office notify the residents in the corresponding areas that they will be without water for a short time.  Mike also advised that James Brough from DEQ will be here next Tuesday, September 11th to talk to the Council at 6pm about the sewer lagoon.  

Law Enforcement Update:  Chief of Police, Chris Kampbell provided the Council with an update regarding the month of August and reminded the Mayor and Councilmembers of their NIMS training status.  Chief Kampbell stated that while the EPA was here they looked over the Emergency Management Plan and advised that it was sufficient for their needs.  Chief Kampbell stated that the list of vehicles for sealed bid was nearly complete.  Discussion concerning the Town of Deaver buying the old police car ensued.  Deb Rathbun suggested the possibility of the car being given to Deaver.  The second ambulance was discussed.  Deb stated that as it was bought by Rural Health, then given to the Search and Rescue and then to the town it may not be able to be sold by the town.  Deb stated that she will pose the question at the Rural Health meeting and bring back the results.  Chief Kampbell is to check with Deaver to see if they are interested in the old patrol car. Mayor Kania asked that the funds procured by the sale of the vehicles on the list would be used to buy an older used truck for the mosquito spraying. The current truck designated is in very poor mechanical shape and is on the list for vehicles to be sold.

Administration Update:  The Council received the written report from the Town Clerk.

Public Works Update:  The Council received the written report from the Interim Public Works Director.  Mayor Kania requested designation of a  fall cleanup week the second week of October.  It was suggested that an advertisement could be made and green dumpsters picked up every day for a week.  Mayor Kania will speak to the landfill board concerning a fee reduction for the town for this special cleanup project.

GIS Data:  The Council discussed the potential for the Town’s GIS data to be developed and maintained by the County GIS office under contract. The Mayor will continue to research information.

Building Permit:  

1.) Randy Davis – 518 S. 4th, Fence – Recommendation was received from the Planning and Zoning Commission as this is in a Commercial District.

2.) Monica Porras-South 3rd Street – Planning and Zoning Commission signed off on moving the trailer as it is going to an established mobile home park in a Commercial District.

3.) Mark Schlattmann – 212 South 12 St –Install storage shed and upgrade electrical wiring and fixtures, replace hot water furnace and install egress window.  

Mayor Kania has asked that Stacey Lesher double check the service for the Schlattman permit to insure the adequacy of the existing meter. Stacey was still attempting to meet with the homeowners. Deb Rathbun moved to approve the building permits  Heath Hopkin seconded the motion.  Heath then questioned whether to approve the Schlattmann application before Stacey had checked on the service.  Deb amended her original motion to approve permits for Porras and Davis only.  Heath seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous and the motion passed. Heath moved to accept the Schlattmann permit contingent upon Stacey’s recommendation after his review.  Lyle King seconded the motionThe vote was unanimous and the motion passed. 

Deb Rathbun brought a clipping from the minutes from the last County Commissioners meeting to discuss. The minutes indicated that the Town had requested road maintenance on Wyoming Avenue. Mayor Kania indicated she would call the County Engineer to discuss. The Town has made no such request.  

Dave Cooper made the motion to enter executive session to discuss personnel and potential litigation at 9:05 PM,  Deb Rathbun seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.

The Council adjourned executive session at 9:43 PM.


There being no further business to discuss, Dave Cooper made the motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:44 PM, Deb Rathbun seconded and the motion carried with a unanimous vote.

                                                      


 ___________________________________________________
                                                        


Amy Kania, Mayor                 
___________________________________________________
Katrina Jares, Deputy Clerk/Treasurer 

